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Board Meeting Agenda 
 
 

Russ Baggerly, Director 
Mary Bergen, Director 
Bill Hicks, Director 

Pete Kaiser, Director 
James Word, Director 

 
 

CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
July 11, 2012 

3:00 P.M. – DISTRICT OFFICE 
 

Right to be heard:  Members of the public have a right to address the Board directly on any 
item of interest to the public which is within the subject matter jurisdiction of the Board.  The 
request to be heard should be made immediately before the Board's consideration of the item. 
No action shall be taken on any item not appearing on the agenda unless the action is 
otherwise authorized by subdivision (b) of  ¶54954.2 of the Government Code and except that 
members of a legislative body or its staff may briefly respond to statements made or questions 
posed by persons exercising their public testimony rights under section 54954.3 of the 
Government Code. 

 
 

1. Public Comments 
     
2. General Manager comments.   
 
3. Board of Director comments. 

 
4. Consent Agenda 
 

a. Minutes of the June 27, 2012 Board Meeting. 
 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Adopt Consent Agenda 
 
5. Bills 
 
6. Committee/Manager Reports 
 

a. Recreation Committee Minutes 
b. Executive Committee Minutes 

 
7. Nomination for CSDA Board of Directors Election 2012. 
 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Motion approving nomination 
 
8. Information Items: 
 

a. News Articles. 
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b. Letter from Rotary Club of Ojai West regarding appreciation to 
APSO Mitch Tull. 

c. Memo regarding Quagga Mussel Survey. 
d. Memo regarding O. mykiss rescue from Robles Weir pools due to 

receding flow. 
 
9. Closed Session 
 

 a. (Govt. Code Sec. 54956.9 (c)) 
Conference with Legal Counsel – Anticipated Litigation (One case). 

 

10. Adjournment  
 

If you require special accommodations for attendance at or participation in this 
meeting, please notify our office 24 hours in advance at (805) 649-2251, ext. 
113.  (Govt. Code Section 54954.1 and 54954.2(a). 
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Minutes of the Casitas Municipal Water District 
Board Meeting Held 

June 27, 2012 
 

 A meeting of the Board of Directors was held June 27, 2012 at Casitas' 
Office, Oak View, California.  Directors Baggerly, Word, Hicks, Bergen and 
Kaiser were present. Also present were Steve Wickstrum, General Manager, 
Rebekah Vieira, Clerk of the Board, and Attorney, John Mathews.  There were 
two staff members and 13 members of the public in attendance.  President 
Baggerly led the group in the flag salute. 
 
1. Public Comments 
 

Bob Daddi a local insurance agent and Director of Ojai Flow addressed 
the board and mentioned an e-mail he received at 2:10 today.  The sender had 
just called Casitas after receiving a large bill.  Chelbi told them to contact Ojai 
Flow.  I get these 3 – 5 times a day.  How about an update?  We have received 
data from the PUC and we got crushed as consumers. 21.7 percent was asked 
for.  Our rate increase will be 400% higher than the rate increase you are 
proposing.  President Baggerly informed Mr. Daddi that we would call him back 
when we discuss the rate issue and that we needed to call on Jim Finch as he 
asked to be heard early. 
 

Jim Finch apologized for going out of order. I commend the board on 
holding the costs to where they have been.  I support you entirely for this 
increase.  You have done a good job in this.  I am not wild with the next one as it 
is predictive.  I hope you keep up the cost consciousness of it.  Water is the 
lifeblood of Ag.  We have to have reasonable water.  Thank you. 
     
2. General Manager comments.   
 
 None 
 
3. Board of Director comments. 
 

Director Hicks expressed his appreciation on his visit to the Water 
Adventure and gave compliments to Aaron and Carol and all the staff.  The water 
is crystal clear. The park was loaded with people and the water was clear.  It is 
well run and the kids were real professional.  They are doing a good job. 
 
4. Consent Agenda       ADOPTED 
 

a. Minutes of the June 13, 2012 Board Meeting. 
 

On the motion of Director Word, seconded by Director Bergen and 
passed, the Consent Agenda was adopted. 
 
5. Bills         APPROVED 
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Director Kaiser questioned the multiple UPS systems that were purchased 

wanted to make sure there was not a duplication of billing.  Mr. Wickstrum 
explained that we have been replacing quite a few power supplies and it is not 
duplication.  
 

Director Hicks questioned #00202 for $8,426 for a leak.  Mr. Wickstrum 
explained this was a leak on the Matilija conduit on Grand Avenue.  It is an old 
abandoned service lateral from 1949 and corrosion occurred. We worked with a 
contractor on a Saturday to find it. This summer we are replacing some of the 
valves. 
 
 On the motion of Director Hicks, seconded by Director Kaiser and passed, 
the bills were approved. 
 
6. Committee/Manager Reports   APPROVED FOR FILING 
 

a. Water Resources Committee Minutes 
b. Finance Committee Minutes 

 
 On the motion of Director Hicks, seconded by Director Bergen and 
passed, the Committee/Manager Reports were approved for filing. 
 
7. Public Hearing for the adoption of rate changes per Proposition 218. 

Written protests must be received by Casitas prior to the close of the 
public hearing.  Adoption of the following resolution cannot occur if  there 
is a majority protest against the rate increases. 

 
 The President of the Board may restrict the length of time to three minutes 
 to address the Board. 
 

a. Public Hearing 
 

President Baggerly stated this is the time and place for a public hearing to 
consider input regarding the Proposition 218 hearing on revision of water rates.  
He asked the Clerk of the Board to inform the board of the total number of people 
who called or submitted communications regarding the hearing.  The clerk 
explained that 84 protest ballots were received.   

 
President Baggerly opened the public hearing at 3:09 p.m. 

 
Dale Wharton resident of Oak View stated he was caught off guard by this 

as he has been on vacation. What I understand from other information, I believe 
that we are solvent as it is.  I don’t see the reason why we need this increase.  I 
don’t think the increase is necessary.  The water company is doing well. There is 
not a reason for it at this time. 
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President Baggerly explained that we have not had an increase since 
2008.  I think everyone can understand that costs are not what they were in 
2008.  On top of that we have a new negotiated agreement with our union.  
There is an outstanding $3 million dollar bill with the Bureau of Reclamation for 
seismic dam retrofit that took place ten years ago.  We came up with a 3 % 
increase on commodity and 6% on service charge to pay these bills.  The service 
charges are designed to pay for our fixed costs.  Commodity charges help pay 
for operations and maintenance and other things in the general fund. 
 

Director Bergen added the fixed cost is for infrastructure such as the dam 
and pipes.  Meter charges are to run that part of the system.  6% increase on 
meter is to pay that $3 million dollars owed to the Bureau of Reclamation.  Water 
charges are more in terms of inflation and making the water side of things 
balance.  We split it in two years to make it easier on people. The alternative is to 
have 6% now.  The Bureau has just now given up the proper accounting for us to 
pay the bill.   
 

Mr. Wharton said I think you should have been more aware.  I know the 
board spent a lot of money to go to conventions.  I think savings could be made 
where you are sitting.  Particularly the last gentlemen and a going away present 
for him.  I can’t give you a name.  Director Kaiser added you might be confusing 
water districts.  Mr. Wharton added I want to voice that I don’t want to accept an 
increase like this. 
 

President Baggerly added raising rates is not something we like to do.  We 
do it because we have bills to pay.  It has to be paid.  We have very competitive 
water rates in the state of California.  Mr. Wharton added I believe you sent some 
board members to a conference.  President Baggerly explained it is the 
Association of California Water Agencies that has been in existence for over 100 
years and almost all water districts are members.  They provide a continuing 
education program on water.  We learn things at these conferences that we 
would not normally learn on our own.  What we bring back has produced cost 
savings.   
 

Director Word added many of these issues are discussed during the 
Finance Committee and you are welcome to attend. They are workshop 
sessions.  We talked about the bills and the $8,000 to repair a line on Matilija 
Conduit.  We have to plan out some replacements on an aging infrastructure.  
We try to plan things out each year.  We have been able to hold off rate 
increases for four years.   

 
Mr. Wharton then asked can’t we hold the meetings later in the evening?  

Director Hicks replied I have been on the board 21 years.  We have tried it both 
ways.  It makes zero difference on the attendance.   
 

Tony Kack, resident of Oak View asked do you know the average 
pumping cost per acre foot.  Do you know what the pump efficiencies are?  Mr. 
Wickstrum replied yes we do. I can’t tell you what it is as we have nine or ten 
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pump plants.  We have those documented very well.  Mr. Kack asked do you 
have and vfd’s?  Mr. Wickstrum explained we have one installed at Rincon.  It 
does not make sense in all cases.  Mr. Kack added I think Edison gives rebates 
on that.  I am wondering what cost cutting measure you accomplished before you 
decided this.  Mr. Wickstrum explained cost cutting is done regularly.  We pump 
during the late night into the morning to get a better rate for that.  We have had a 
long implementation to keep your water rates low.  Mr. Kack asked did you do a 
rate study.  Mr. Wickstrum responded it was done in 2008 and it recommended 
three to five years of further rate increases each year after that.  We did not want 
to do that and we decided not to do that until this year when we saw a deficit we 
need to take care of.  Mr. Kack asked how much did the consultant cost to get 
the rate study.  Is it possible to do that in house?  Director Hicks explained we 
like to have an impartial third party do that.  President Baggerly asked if he has 
comments on the rate increase.  Mr. Kack suggested spend less over here so 
you can meet expenses over there.  President Baggerly said we have done that 
for four years.  That is our point.  President Baggerly asked if you put in a protest 
letter.  If not you can give us a piece of paper with your name, signature and APN 
number on it so it can be counted.  Mr. Kack added I understand the recreation 
area finances are separate and they are operating at a loss.  President Baggerly 
explained the figures that are in the annual audit show there are brackets around 
the numbers for recreation.  The reason it looks like a loss is the administrative 
overhead causes it to look like a loss.  Those are charged to recreation from the 
water district. 
 

Bob Daddi stated if our increase was 3% I wouldn’t be here.  Keeping up 
with inflation is something that does not work.  I commend you on going four 
years without a rate increase.  I would rather have 2 – 3 percent forever instead 
of 21 percent that we have as your neighbors.  People are getting huge 
increases, not people with farms, people with small lots getting $300 bills every 
couple of months.  You are about a third of what we pay in Ojai.  I suggest you 
switch from the current to the future and get ahead of the curve.  President 
Baggerly added we try to cut it as close as we can so it is not hurtful. 
 

Dwayne Boccalli spoke against raising rates.  It makes it hard on farmers 
that only use Casitas water.  It is difficult even with a small rate increase.  You 
sent the forms for people to protest.  I realize the way it is worded you count 
every meter in the district and only the people that sent the protest in.  That is not 
the way elections work.  Don’t count 10,000 people and those that don’t count 
don’t vote.  President Baggerly explained this is mandated by state law.  Mr. 
Bocalli added when they did the huge increase before, I have had people tell me 
they didn’t need to do that.  Have the nerve to stand up against that law.  
Government agencies have gone wrong.  You are here to take care of us.  
Casitas was created for the water users.  Representatives from Casitas came to 
me and suggested that I plant trees and use your water.  In my senior years all 
the rules are changed.  Don’t feel you need to do that and not raise the rates.  
Don’t think it is fair to charge us equal with household user.  I have a bunch of 
meters.  I have a place in Ventura and rates are high there and they don’t 
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compare to what the ranch needs.   If you want to see green take care of us.  We 
need help. 
 

Joel Anderson from the Ojai View stated I submitted a request for 
information on June 6th and have not got a response on this.  I would like to know 
the following:  

1. Total itemized cost CMWD spent 2010 and 2011 on all Casitas board of 
director’s health, life, dental insurance, expenses, mileage, travel, dues 
memberships etc. 

2.  How much money is CMWD paying the state to purchase water from 
the state?  

3.  How years has CMWD been paying the State for water? 
4. For each year CMWD has paid how much, each annual amount for 

water from the State of California. 
5. What is total money paid to the State for water over the years? 
6. Why haven’t you received the water you paid for? 
7. How much of this water has Casitas not used or resold to others?   

 
Director Word explained that we have no choice on state water.  That was 

voted on by the people.  We do not have a way to take it.  President Baggerly 
added in 1998 it was $100 million to take it from Castaic. 

 
It was determined that the District was not aware of Mr. Anderson’s 

request for information.  He supplied his request and Mr. Mathews asked for and 
Mr. Anderson agreed to a ten day time frame for response to the request. 
 

President Baggerly asked if there were any additional written protests? 
Seeing there were none, he closed the public hearing at 3:45 p.m. and stated 
there are not enough written protests therefore there is not a majority protest. 
 

b. Resolution adopting revisions to the Rate and Regulations for 
Water Service.      ADOPTED 

  
The resolution was offered by Director Word, seconded by Director Hicks 

and passed by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  
  NOES: Directors: None 
  ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
  Resolution is numbered 12-24. 
 

c. Resolution approving the preliminary assessment for the revision to 
the Rates and Regulations for Water Service and adopting the 
notice of exemption.      ADOPTED 

 
The resolution was offered by Director Bergen, seconded by Director 

Hicks and passed by the following roll call vote: 
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AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  

  NOES: Directors: None 
  ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
  Resolution is numbered 12-25. 
 
8. Public Hearing for the adoption of the 2012-2013 Budget. 
 

a. Public Hearing  
 

President Baggerly stated this is the time and place for a public hearing to 
consider input regarding the proposed Fiscal Year 2012-2013 Budget.  He asked 
the Clerk of the Board to provide the names of the public who called or submitted 
communications regarding the proposed budget.  Ms. Vieira stated Larry Yuva 
provided communication.  
 

President Baggerly then asked for the General Manager’s report.  Mr. 
Wickstrum explained that each year we sit down with staff and begin a detailed 
analysis on what we are spending and what we can cut.  We enter into the 
budget phase at mid-January.  There have been several items staff brought 
forward as cost savers and things that will not defer the maintenance in the 
project.  After 50 years we need to focus on the maintenance of this district and 
will continue to do so.  This is a large project.  It takes money to keep this ready 
and waiting for our customers when they demand our water supply.  We are on 
the verge of signing the agreement on the Safety of Dams with the Bureau. We 
hope to have that in place by the end of this calendar year.  Last week we signed 
the check on the M & I and interest bearing portion.  I am happy to get that 
concluded so costs do not rise on this district. 
 

President Baggerly added this is a new era with the signing of the 
recreation contract and potential funding to help with deficit, operations costs and 
infrastructure.  Director Kaiser added this is unprecedented.  Mr. Wickstrum 
added for this district it is.  For other areas they have helped fund in other areas 
but for this district it is a new time of cooperation and we as a community in the 
Ventura River watershed need to embrace and develop the cooperation.  

 
Mr. Wickstrum added we have the lowest residential water rates in this 

area.  We work hard to get our cost of service in line with our expenditures.  We 
had a work shop on May 7th with Board of Directors.  No public was here at that 
time to participate.  It was an open meeting.  We are now ready to bring the 
budget forward for approval. 
 

President Baggerly opened the public hearing at 3:52 p.m.  and since 
there were no comments from the public he closed the public hearing at 3:53 
p.m. 
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Director Bergen added the Finance Committee went over the budget very 
carefully and the board looked over it carefully and it is a good budget.  Director 
Kaiser commended staff for their deliberative process. The budget before us that 
is bottom line.  We are operating efficiently for the last several years.  This is a 
meager adjustment.  We could look at inflationary increases in the future.   
 

b. Resolution adopting the general fund budget, debt service fund and 
Mira Monte water assessment district fund budgets for the Fiscal 
Year ending June 30, 2013.    ADOPTED 

  
The resolution was offered by Director Word, seconded by Director 

Bergen and passed by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  
  NOES: Directors: None 
  ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
  Resolution is numbered 12-26. 
 
9. Resolution establishing the appropriations limit for Fiscal Year ending 
 June 30, 2013.       ADOPTED 
 

The resolution was offered by Director Kaiser, seconded by Director Word 
and passed by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  
  NOES: Directors: None 
  ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
  Resolution is numbered 12-27. 
 
10. Resolution fixing a tax rate for Fiscal Year 2012-2013 and authorizing the 
 President of the Board to execute a certificate requesting the Ventura 
 County Board of Supervisors to levy such a tax.  ADOPTED  
 

The resolution was offered by Director Kaiser, seconded by Director Hicks 
and passed by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  
  NOES: Directors: None 
  ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
  Resolution is numbered 12-28. 
 
11. Recommend approval of the request from Ojai Valley Sanitation District to 

install SCADA radio repeaters at the hoist house on top of Casitas Dam 
and at the Rincon chlorination station.    APPROVED 
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 President Baggerly recused himself from this action and passed the gavel 
to Director Word.  
 
 On the motion of Director Hicks, seconded by Director Bergen and passed 
with Directors Baggerly and Kaiser abstaining, the above recommendation was 
approved. 
 
12. Information Items: 
 

a. Lake Casitas Recreation Area Report for May, 2012. 
b. News Articles. 
c. Investment Report 

 
President Baggerly moved the meeting to closed session at 3:56 p.m. 

 
13. Closed Session 
 

 a. (Govt. Code Sec. 54956.9 (c)) 
Conference with Legal Counsel – Anticipated Litigation (One case). 

 
 
 President Baggerly reconvened the meeting in open session at 4:31 p.m. 
stating no actions were taken in closed session and there is nothing to report. 
 
14. Adjournment  
 
 

President Baggerly adjourned the meeting at 4:31 p.m. 
 
 
 
     _________________________ 
     Bill Hicks, Secretary 





































CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
                                                Inter-Office Memorandum 
 
DATE:  July 2, 2012 
 
TO:         Board of Directors 
 
FROM: General Manager, Steve Wickstrum 
 
Re:  Recreation Committee Meeting of July 2, 2012 
           
RECOMMENDATION: 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors receive and file this report. 
 
BACKGROUND AND OVERVIEW: 

    
1. Roll Call.  Directors Kaiser and Word (alternate), PSM Carol Belser, and GM Steve 

Wickstrum 
Public:  Gary Wolfe and Luis Berbari 

 
2. Public comments.  None. 

 
3. Board/Management comments. 

Director Word noted the article in today’s Ventura Star regarding the zip-line ride as an 
attraction to a Santa Paula park.   
 
GM Wickstrum shared with the Committee a letter from the Rotary Club of Ojai West 
expressing gratitude for the assistance provided by Assistant Park Service Officer 
Mitch Tull.   APSO Tull provided a nature tour of Lake Casitas to a 4th grade class from 
Topa Topa Elementary School when a docent was not available for the Rotary Club 
boat tour.   
 
Director Word asked that a staff person be available for the AWA event as a tour boat 
docent.  PSM Belser will make the arrangements for staff. 
 
PSM Belser reported that PSO Doan is conducting a survey on boating insurance with 
current boating customers.  

 
4. Discussion regarding alterations to the Boat Rental building. 

Mr. Wolfe presented his initial plot and floor plans for the replacement of the Boat 
Rental building.  The new building will be adjacent to the Café building, one-story with 
a similar size to the existing building, a slight change in building orientation on the 
same location, and providing a better work area for Mr. Wolfe’s staff.  Mr. Wolfe was 
advised to work with PSM Belser to coordinate Bureau of Reclamation interactions.  
Mr. Wolfe expressed that he would like to have construction complete by end of Winter 
2013. 

 
5. Report on concessions progress. 

PSM Belser stated that the three new concessions are in full effect.  The park store 
services have greatly improved and have a good selection of products.  The 



Committee reviewed café menus and suggested developing an anchor meal, much 
like the Jalama burger at Jalama Beach.  The dinner menu was very good and several 
meals that could possibly be the anchor meal.  Mr. Wolfe expressed that prices are 
comparable with many local eating establishments in Oak View and Mira Monte.  The 
Committee expressed appreciation for the effort and service by all concessionaires. 
 
Lewis Berbari asked the Committee to permit the placement of a trailer at the park 
store.  The trailer would house his father who is working at the park store.  While the 
request was heard, no action could be taken by the Committee.  PSM Belser has told 
Mr. Berbari twice that special live-in will not permitted.   
 
The Committee discussed further the zip line idea that was featured in the Ventura 
Star.  This recreational activity may be considered at Lake Casitas.  Staff will 
investigate further.  Mr. Berbari expressed interest in the activity. 

 
6. Review of Incidents and Comments. 

PSM Belser reported on various incidents that occurred in the LCRA.  There were no 
major issues. 



CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
                                                Inter-Office Memorandum 
 
DATE:  July 2, 2012 
 
TO:         Board of Directors 
 
FROM: General Manager, Steve Wickstrum 
 
Re:  Executive Committee Meeting of July 2, 2012  
          
RECOMMENDATION: 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors receive and file this report. 
 
MEETING:    

 

1. Roll Call.  Directors Baggerly and Word, General Manager Steve Wickstrum  
 
2. Public Comments.  None. 
 
3. Board/Manager comments.   

Director Baggerly updated the Committee on the status of the San Antonio Creek 
Spreading Grounds project.  It appears that the project has resolved water rights 
and environmental permitting and is ready for bidding.  There is some concern 
that the engineer’s estimate is greater than the grant funding, and that there is 
hope that the actual bid is less than the engineer’s estimate.  The project 
sponsors may have to look for additional funding or cut parts of the project.  The 
General Manager is to review the terms of the contract. 
 
The Committee discussed protocol for requests by others to endorse their cause. 
The General Manager will address the request and use judgment on forwarding 
an endorsement to the Board. 
 
The General Manager reported on the following topics: 
a. CSDA report that the Governor had signed the budget and protected pass 

through funding ($250M). 
b. Fisheries staff completed the quagga mussel survey on June 27, 2012, in the 

area of the Santa Ana launch ramp.  No quagga or zebra mussels were found 
during the survey.  The Directors stated that they wanted to express 
appreciation and recognition in some manner to those staff members that 
have been vigilant in protecting Lake Casitas over the past four years. 

c. The Department of Fish and Game performed an O. mykiss rescue from the 
Robles weir pools on June 28, 2012.  Jordan Switzer, Fisheries Technician, 
observed the rescue efforts on behalf of the District.  Nine O. mykiss were 
relocated from the weir pools. 

 
4. Update on Villanova Main Hit.   

The General Manager provided the Committee with a status update on the 
incident on the Villanova Main and current efforts under way to determine and 



recoup costs incurred by the District.  A letter has been sent to the property 
owner, subcontractors, City of Ojai, and the Bureau of Reclamation stating the 
District’s position on this incident.  The Bureau of Reclamation will be visiting the 
site on July 10th during their comprehensive facility review.  The Committee also 
discussed the professional response by staff during the incident, noting that at 
least twenty-three staff members were involved with the response and recovery 
actions. 
 

5. Review of Leak Relief Policy.  
Staff are in the process of determining what actions are taken by other agencies 
and a discussion will occur at a later meeting. 

 
6. Review of California Special Districts Association 2012 board elections ballot 

information. 
The Committee was noticed that a CSDA ballot has been received and will be 
moved to the Board for discussion and decision on the vote for the Region 5 
Director position. 
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Casitas Municipal Water District 
Interdepartmental Memorandum

 
 

To: Scott Lewis, Fisheries Program Manager 
 
From: Jordan Switzer, Fisheries Technician 
 
Subject:   O. mykiss rescue from Robles weir pools due to receding flow 
 
Date: 29 June 2012 

 

 
Synopsis 

California Department of Fish and Game (CDFG) personnel rescued nine 
Oncorhynchus mykiss (O. mykiss) from two weir pools immediately downstream of the 
Robles Fish Passage Facility (Robles) measurement weir.  CDFG transported and 
released the O. mykiss to a pool approximately 400 m upstream of the Ojai Valley 
Sanitation District (OVSD) Waste Water Treatment Plant effluent pipe.  Of the nine 
released O. mykiss, eight were in good health and one appeared to be in a state of 
recuperation. 
 
Background 
 
Each year, receding surface flow often causes O. mykiss to become stranded in holding 
areas which may dry up.  Casitas Municipal Water District (CMWD) fisheries personnel 
monitor subsurface flow in the upper Robles Reach and notifies NMFS and CDFG when 
holding areas containing endangered O. mykiss may become dry. 
 
Beginning in mid-May 2012, when surface flows were observed to be actively receding 
in the upper Robles Reach, CMWD fisheries personnel began monitoring the down 
welling location on a weekly basis.  On 25 June 2012, the down welling location was 
130 meters downstream of the Robles measurement weir.  Flow over the weir 
measured 0.22 cfs.  O. mykiss were observed in weir pools #2 and #3 downstream of 
the measurement weir. 
 
On 28 June 2012 at 08:00, Mike Gibson (CMWD) escorted Chris Lima (CDFG) to 
Robles.  Very low flow was observed passing over the measurement weir.  The upper 
three pools held little water and the fourth was dry.  The presence of O. mykiss was 
confirmed in weir pool #2 and #3 and NMFS determined an electrofishing fish rescue 
was necessary and would be conducted by CDFG.   
 
Chris Lima stayed on location and was later met by Jordan Switzer (CMWD), Dana 
McCanne (CDFG), Jillian Taylor (CCC), and Dylan Brook (CCC).  At 11:15, weir pool #2 
had a dissolved oxygen and temperature of 9.6 mg/L and 24.6 °C, respectively.  A 
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recovery cooler was filled with water from upstream of the facility at a temperature of 
22.7 °C. 
 
From 11:30 to 12:00, nine O. mykiss ranging from 16 to 29 cm were captured from weir 
pool #2 and #3.  Dana McCanne operated the electrofisher with Jillian Taylor and Chris 
Lima netting the fish (see Photo #1).  One pass was made through weir pool #2 yielding 
one O. mykiss.  Several passes were made in weir pool #3 yielding eight O. mykiss.  
The last remained on its side in the recovery cooler for several minutes (see Photo #2).  
It eventually regained equilibrium, although did not appear to fully recover.   
 
A scour pool measuring 33 m long, 14 m wide, and approximate 2.3 m deep was 
selected as a release site.  The pool is located at river kilometer 8.5, approximately 400 
m upstream of the OVSD treatment plant.  It was chosen for its location in a reach with 
perennial flows, relative inaccessibility by the public, and a depth that provides safety 
from predators, and cooler temperatures for over-summering.   
 
The crew arrived at 12:40 with the nine O. mykiss to be released.  Dissolved oxygen 
and temperature in the pool were 10.6 mg/L and 21.2 °C, respectively.  The water in the 
cooler was 23.0 °C.  The last O. mykiss captured was released first.  It appeared 
sluggish and was having difficulty maintaining equilibrium.  The fish measured and was 
held by hand in the water for a couple minutes before it swam away to take shelter 
under a nearby algae patch (see Photo #3).  It remained in the area for several minutes, 
exhibiting sluggish behavior, before eventually moving to the depths of the pool.   
 
The remaining eight O. mykiss were also measured before release, and moved into the 
pool within several seconds.  The crew stayed for several minutes to take pool 
measurements, and insure released O. mykiss were not exhibiting abnormal behavior.  
Nothing was observed and the crew left at approximately 13:00.   
 
Robles was visually surveyed on 29 June 2012 at 09:15 by Jordan Switzer.  No water 
was flowing over the weir and all four pools contained water.  Each pool was observed 
for several minutes.  No O. mykiss were observed, however, several out of view 
sheltering areas were present.  Water was not flowing out of the entrance pool 
immediately downstream of the facility, indicating another rescue will be likely in the 
near future. 
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Photo 1. 

 

 
Photo 2. 

 

 
Photo 3. 
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